

PUBLIC DIPLOMACY—ARE WE ON THE RIGHT PATH

BY

LIEUTENANT COLONEL FRANK FREEMAN III
United States Air Force

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A:

Approved for Public Release.
Distribution is Unlimited.

USAWC CLASS OF 2009

This SRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.



U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5050

The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle State Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE				Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing this collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number. PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADDRESS.					
1. REPORT DATE (DD-MM-YYYY) 24-03-2009		2. REPORT TYPE Strategy Research Project		3. DATES COVERED (From - To)	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE Public Diplomacy—Are We on the Right Path				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER	
				5b. GRANT NUMBER	
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S) Lieutenant Colonel Frank Freeman III				5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
				5e. TASK NUMBER	
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Connie Phlipot Department of National Security and Strategy				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER	
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Army War College 122 Forbes Avenue Carlisle, PA 17013				10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)	
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Distribution A: Unlimited					
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES					
14. ABSTRACT Diplomacy is commonly understood as private communication between governments. Public diplomacy focuses on ways in which a government communicates with and attempts to influence citizens in other societies. Effective public diplomacy starts from the belief that healthy dialogue, rather than a hollow sales pitch, is key to achieving its foreign policy objectives. This project has two goals—to examine the effectiveness of U.S. public diplomacy efforts since the terrorist attacks on 9-11 and where current efforts fall short to recommend some new approaches. First, this paper describes US public diplomacy programs after 9-11 by identifying the major players and comparing how resources have been applied to various public diplomacy programs. Second, the project outlines President Bush's public diplomacy efforts, during his administration, as they relate to his National Security Strategy. Thirdly, the project evaluates US public diplomacy efforts since the terrorist attacks of 9-11 by answering the following questions: Are current programs supporting U.S. national security strategy; is it resourced properly; and is it working based on opinion polls and expert testimony. Finally, based on the findings in the evaluation process, the project recommends new paths America's strategic leaders can take to improve U.S. public diplomacy efforts.					
15. SUBJECT TERMS Strategic Communication, Cultural Exchanges, War of Ideas					
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT UNLIMITED	18. NUMBER OF PAGES 36	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON
a. REPORT UNCLASSIFIED	b. ABSTRACT UNCLASSIFIED	c. THIS PAGE UNCLASSIFIED			19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code)

USAWC STRATEGY RESEARCH PROJECT

PUBLIC DIPLOMACY—ARE WE ON THE RIGHT PATH

by

Lieutenant Colonel Frank Freeman III
United States Air Force

Connie Phlipot
Project Adviser

This SRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

U.S. Army War College
CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

ABSTRACT

AUTHOR: Lieutenant Colonel Frank Freeman III
TITLE: Public Diplomacy—Are We on the Right Path
FORMAT: Strategy Research Project
DATE: 24 March 2009 WORD COUNT: 7797 PAGES: 36
KEY TERMS: Strategic Communication, Cultural Exchanges, War of Ideas
CLASSIFICATION: Unclassified

Diplomacy is commonly understood as private communication between governments. Public diplomacy focuses on ways in which a government communicates with and attempts to influence citizens in other societies. Effective public diplomacy starts from the belief that healthy dialogue, rather than a hollow sales pitch, is key to achieving its foreign policy objectives. This project has two goals—to examine the effectiveness of U.S. public diplomacy efforts since the terrorist attacks on 9-11 and where current efforts fall short to recommend some new approaches. First, this paper describes US public diplomacy programs after 9-11 by identifying the major players and comparing how resources have been applied to various public diplomacy programs. Second, the project outlines President Bush's public diplomacy efforts, during his administration, as they relate to his National Security Strategy. Thirdly, the project evaluates US public diplomacy efforts since the terrorist attacks of 9-11 by answering the following questions: Are current programs supporting U.S. national security strategy; is it resourced properly; and is it working based on opinion polls and expert testimony. Finally, based on the findings in the evaluation process, the project recommends new paths America's strategic leaders can take to improve U.S. public diplomacy efforts.

PUBLIC DIPLOMACY—ARE WE ON THE RIGHT PATH

The State Department leads America's efforts to build relationships with foreign governments, international organizations, and people in foreign countries. According to the State Department, the management of all these relationships is called Diplomacy. Public diplomacy, according to the definition at the University of Southern California Center on Public Diplomacy, focuses on ways in which a country (or multi-lateral organization) communicates with citizens in other societies. A government may be acting deliberately or inadvertently, and through official and unofficial institutions, programs or individuals.¹ Effective public diplomacy starts from the belief that healthy dialogue, rather than a hollow sales pitch, is key to achieving its foreign policy objectives. Since the terrorist attacks on 9-11, the US has been executing a public diplomacy campaign that is ineffective and has created an environment that allows anti-U.S. sentiment around the world to continue at historic high levels.

This paper, in the next section, frames the discussion by defining key terms and comparing and contrasting public diplomacy and strategic communication. Next, this project takes a historical look at public diplomacy from the forming of the United States Information Agency (USIA) to the programs of the Bush Administration. Additionally, this project outlines President Bush's public diplomacy efforts as they relate to his National Security Strategy. Using Congressional testimony, State Department documents, GAO/independent research group reports, and expert testimonies, this project evaluates U.S. public diplomacy efforts from the terrorist attacks of 9-11 until today. The evaluation of U.S. public diplomacy efforts will be based on answering the following questions: does it help or hurt national interest, is it resourced properly and is

it working based on public opinion/expert opinion. Finally, based on the findings in the evaluation process, the project recommends new paths America's strategic leaders can take to improve U.S. public diplomacy efforts.

Establishing a Baseline

Public diplomacy was pushed into the spot light after the attacks on 9-11. It has received an abundance of media, congressional, and academic attention. However, public diplomacy is not a concept developed in the recent past.² America has been distributing information through radio broadcasts and building cultural programs since the First World War. The term "public diplomacy" was first used and defined by Edmund Gullion, a former Dean of the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy in 1965. He stated "public diplomacy deals with the influence of public attitudes on the formation and execution of foreign policies. It encompasses the cultivation by governments of public opinion in other countries; the interaction of private groups and interests in one country with those of another; the reporting of foreign affairs and its impact on policy; communication between those whose job is communication, as between diplomats and foreign correspondents; and the processes of inter-cultural communications."³ This definition has been consistent with most sources and will be the baseline definition for this paper.

It is worth noting that this paper specifically deals with "public diplomacy" and not "strategic communication." Public diplomacy is an information instrument of national power with the State Department as the lead agency and the Defense Department a supporting agency. There is still confusion about the relationship between strategic communication and public diplomacy. There are three distinct schools of thought on

this relationship. The first school of thought is that public diplomacy is a subset of strategic communication. The Defense Science Board (DSB), which is a federal advisory committee established to provide independent advice to the Secretary of Defense, started using the term strategic communications in the early 2000 and codified it in a report presented to the Secretary of Defense in September 2004. The report stated that strategic communications has four core instruments: public diplomacy, public affairs, international broadcasting services, and information operations.⁴

The second belief is that strategic communications is a subset of public diplomacy. Joseph Nye, in his book *Soft Power*, defines three dimensions of public diplomacy: explaining domestic and foreign policy decisions; development of strategic communication themes to sell U.S. government (USG) policies; and development of relationships via exchanges, training, seminars, and access to media communications.⁵

The third school of thought is that the terms are interchangeable. Bruce Gregory, Director of the Public Diplomacy Institute at George Washington University, wrote in a paper that he views the two terms as instruments of statecraft with multiple components and purposes and therefore can be used interchangeably.⁶ Currently, the State Department views the two terms as equals but not interchangeable. According to the State Department's government advisor who contributed to the 2008 Defense Science Board, Strategic Communication Task Force, the State Department believes public diplomacy covers a wide range of activities from cultural exchanges to strategic communication.⁷ At the same time, the State Department acknowledged the Defense Department's definition of strategic communication and therefore used both terms when the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, released the first-

ever U.S. National Strategy for Public Diplomacy and Strategic Communications in May 2007. The document uses both “public diplomacy” and “strategic communication” without defining either term or establishing the relationship between the two terms. The State Department was not ready to agree that strategic communication was the overarching term. Bruce Gregory wrote in his paper: “Naming is part of a struggle over meaning. In naming, we judge as well as describe.”⁸

Public Diplomacy—A Historical Look

Before discussing future paths for U.S. public diplomacy efforts, one must briefly discuss paths already taken. For a long time, there was one government agency responsible for leading the U.S. public diplomacy efforts. President Dwight Eisenhower established the USIA in 1953 and commissioned the USIA to submit evidence to the people of other nations that the goals and policies of the U.S. are in agreement with their pursuit for a better life and will assist them to achieve freedom, progress and peace.⁹ Ten years later, President John Kennedy changed the USIA mission from simply informing and explaining U.S. policies to people in foreign countries to a much more complicated task of achieving U.S. foreign policy objectives by influencing public attitudes in other nations.¹⁰ This is an important change because it now made the USIA an active player in foreign policy efforts. President Kennedy also required USIA to advise the President and his cabinet on the impact of foreign opinion for U.S. policies, programs and official statements.¹¹

Under President Reagan, USIA saw a dramatic increase in resources. Charles Wick, the longest service director of the USIA, was able to start new cultural exchange programs and championed using television as a tool for public diplomacy.¹² President

Reagan, a former actor, understood the importance of having a positive image. Despite this understanding, he was unable to resist the need to cut USIA's budget late in his administration. Funding for public diplomacy programs executed by USIA, except increases for certain new television programming, actually started to decline well before the end of the Cold War. These cuts accelerated after the end of the Cold War.¹³ Between 1989 and 1999, the budget for USIA decreased 10 percent.¹⁴ Resources for the USIA's mission in Indonesia, the world's largest Muslim nation, were cut in half. Additionally, between 1995 and 2001, academic and cultural exchanges dropped from 49,000 to 29,000 annually and many accessible cultural centers and libraries around the world were closed.¹⁵ After implementing reductions in 1997, USIA had 6,352 employees, of whom 904 were Foreign Service personnel and 2,521 locally hired Foreign Service nationals overseas. There were 2,927 Civil Service employees based in the U.S., of whom 1,822 worked in international broadcasting and 1,105 were engaged in USIA's educational and informational programs. This added up to a 15 percent reduction in overall USIA personnel for the time frame of 1995 to the end of fiscal year 1997.¹⁶

In Oct 1998, President Clinton signed into law the Foreign Affairs Reform and Restructuring Act of 1998. With this law, USIA was integrated into the Department of State on October 1, 1999.¹⁷ The Clinton Administration addressed this merger by saying that the Clinton Administration places a very high priority on public diplomacy with foreign audiences and is firmly committed to integrating public diplomacy more fully into foreign policy. The goal of the merger was to strengthen public diplomacy through its integration into the policy process. When public diplomacy strategies are applied

from the outset as policy is formulated, policy and its articulation will improve and be more persuasive to foreign publics and policy-makers.¹⁸ In addition, the merger created a new position called the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs. The Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs advises the Secretary of State on public diplomacy and public affairs.

The Under Secretary provides policy oversight for two bureaus dealing with public diplomacy and public affairs, and coordinates such activities in State.¹⁹ Many of the public diplomacy professionals disagreed with the merger with the State Department because USIA professionals viewed themselves as an elite group, with strong operational capabilities, and saw the State Department as primarily focused on policy and analysis. The public diplomacy experts feared they would lose their ability to be flexible and creative in implementing public diplomacy programs.²⁰ The USIA personnel that agreed with the merger because of the stated goal of integrating public diplomacy into national foreign policy objectives now have regrets because the implementation did not go well. Specifically, one public diplomacy expert, who was present during the merger, said taking research from the public diplomacy experts and putting it in under the State Department's Intelligence and Research Assistant Secretary has made it difficult to get the information needed to accomplish many public diplomacy activities.²¹

To improve the Bush Administration's public diplomacy efforts, President Bush, in September 2005, chose Karen Hughes as the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs. This selection excited the public diplomacy community because Karen Hughes had unprecedented access to the President. In addition, Karen Hughes experience as White House Press Secretary gave her a strong understanding of the

importance of shaping your image and communicating your message.²² Under Secretary Karen Hughes outlined her long term, comprehensive public diplomacy strategy based on three strategic objectives: offer people throughout the world a positive vision of hope and opportunity that is rooted in America's belief in freedom, justice, opportunity and respect for all; isolate and marginalize the violent extremists; and confront their ideology of tyranny and hate.²³

Karen Hughes made many improvements to America's public diplomacy efforts during her tenure. First, she increased funding for programs that worked and made them more strategic and more effective. For example, exchange programs have been the single most important and most successful public diplomacy tool over the last 50 years. She proposed increases in funding of \$70M in the 2006 budget, and another \$48M proposed for the 2007 budget.²⁴ These increases were used to increase the participation in people-to people programs from 24,000 in 2004 to over 40,000 by the end of 2007.²⁵ Second, she improved the way the U.S. government communicates. She created a rapid response unit. This unit immediately responds to issues in the media around the world as opposed to reacting almost a week later to issues that have already gained steam in the press. In addition, the State Department has cleared the ambassadors around the world to speak out quickly without prior clearance from Washington. Under Secretary Hughes removed the excuse from many ambassadors that they did not engage the media because they could not get clearance from Washington.²⁶

Overall, Karen Hughes, during her time in charge, implemented many of the recommendations from more than 30 studies of U.S. public diplomacy, including the

comprehensive Djerejian report, and developed the first interagency strategic communication plan for the entire U.S. government. When James K. Glassman became the next Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, he promised to keep the momentum going on the improvements made by his predecessor and he would concentrate on marginalizing the radical Muslim extremist. Under Secretary Glassman focused on what he called winning the war of ideas for his short time in the position and did a good job communicating the need to dispel the lies being told by these radical extremist.²⁷ At the time this project was written, the Obama Administration had not given any clear strategic guidance or priorities on public diplomacy programs. However, the public diplomacy community is buzzing about the possible appointment of Judith McHale, former Chief Executive Officer of Discovery Communications Inc., as the next Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs.²⁸ Judith McHale has extensive expertise in the communication field and outstanding leadership abilities. She led the expansion of her company to 100 network television stations reaching 1 billion viewers in over 170 countries.²⁹ McHale's cultural knowledge of a variety of countries would be a big advantage in leading America's public diplomacy efforts.

The Evaluation—Are We on the Right Path?

The previous section laid the foundation of U.S. public diplomacy efforts by putting past Administration's public diplomacy activities in a historical context. The question that was not answered in the previous chapter is "are the U.S. public diplomacy efforts effective?" When answering this question, this project will focus on the 43rd President's public diplomacy efforts because President Obama has not articulated his vision of public diplomacy and the Bush administration presided over the

time period of 9-11 to the end of 2008. The best place to start is determining if the Bush Administration's public diplomacy efforts help or hurt U.S. foreign policy goals. This section will evaluate public diplomacy effort against the one foreign policy goal that has been the centerpiece of the Bush Administration Global War on Terror: winning the war of ideas.

It became painfully clear after September 11, 2001, that America was losing its ability to influence audiences and shape public opinion abroad. During the Bush Administration, President Bush used terms like the "war of ideas" and "battle of ideas" in his national security documents. The 2002 National Security Strategy (NSS) stated that the U.S. will wage a war of ideas to win the battle against international terrorism.³⁰ Additionally, the 2006 NSS declares that "From the beginning," the war on terror "has been both a battle of arms and a battle of ideas—a fight against the terrorists and their murderous ideology."³¹ Likewise, the 2006 *National Strategy for Combating Terrorism* states that "In the long run, winning the War on Terror means winning the battle of ideas."³² These documents solidified terms like "the war of ideas" and "battle of ideas" in the U.S. national security lexicon and made the winning of the war of ideas a top priority and put the ideology war on equal footing with the physical war.

The NSS, dated March 2006, admits that the terrorist propaganda has twisted the war in Iraq and other U.S. policies and used them as a rally cry.³³ Dr. Cynthia Combs, author of "Terrorism in the 21st Century" and contributing editor of "The Encyclopedia of Terrorism," agrees that because of the policies pursued by the Bush Administration, like the War in Iraq, the U.S. is creating a whole new group of terrorists with the potential for the U.S. to be a longer term target for a lot of different groups.³⁴

Ironically, the NSS and Dr. Combs have come to the same conclusion that the terrorists have increased their ability to recruit new members, but disagree on the reasons. The NSS believes the policies are good but America is losing the message battle. Dr. Combs believes the bad policy is making it impossible to win the message battle. Whatever the reason, the terrorist ability to recruit has led to more terrorist attacks. Data from the RAND Corporation shows the rate of terrorist incidents for the 59 months post-9/11 period was 268 percent more than that of the same period prior to and including 11 September 2001. This implies a 167 percent increase in what might be called the average monthly rate of incidents. Even if you remove the incidents from Iraq, the increase in terrorist incidents is 75 percent.³⁵ Additionally, there were 5,362 deaths from terrorism worldwide between March 2004 and March 2005. That is almost double the total for the same 12-month period before the 2003 U.S. invasion.³⁶ Finally, a 2007 report from the National Counterterrorism Center stated that the number of terrorist attacks were the same world-wide in 2006 and 2007. However, the number of deaths increased by 9 percent.

Just looking at incidents doesn't give the total picture.³⁷ Even more troubling is unfavorable view citizens from foreign nation around the world have towards the U.S. There is no doubt that America has an image problem—the polling shows it. A report from the Pew Research Center, dated December 2008, highlights the depth and breadth of the animus. For the past 7 years, the Pew Research Center's Global Attitude Project has sent out interviewers to poll over 175,000 people from 54 nations and the Palestinian territories to compare and contrast public opinion on a variety of issues and it paints a pretty grim picture. During the Bush Administration, America's image around

the world has suffered almost everywhere but in particular in the most economically developed nations. Foreign publics blame U.S. economic policies for the global financial crisis and U.S. foreign policies for creating security problems around the world.³⁸ Such wide spread anger against U.S. policies provokes the question - Is there any message spin that can turn this anti-America sentiment around or do we need to relook at our policies? The most troubling figures came from the "so called" allies of the U.S. The report showed a 20, 20, 17, and 47 point drop in the favorability numbers from Britain, France, Spain and Germany respectively.³⁹ Even more alarming is a 2004 RAND report that showed responders in Kuwait, a country the U.S. waged war to liberate a decade earlier, had only a 28 percent favorable view of America.⁴⁰ Overall surveys conducted since the Iraq invasion show a drop in the U.S. favorable rating in 26 of the 33 countries surveyed in 2002 and 2007.⁴¹

Has our public diplomacy message taken root? Despite growing concern over Iranian President Mahmud Ahmadinejad and Iran's nuclear ambitions, the US presence in Iraq is cited in 13 of 15 countries as equal to or a greater danger to world peace than Iran's nuclear program.⁴² Also startling is the growing gap between America and Muslim perceptions. In a 2006 survey, 51 percent of Americans said removing Saddam Hussein made the world safer. In five Muslim nations surveyed that number ranged from 8 to 16 percent.⁴³ Even more shocking, more Muslims in 10 countries believe that Arabs did not commit the attacks on 9-11 than those who do not.⁴⁴ It is clear we are losing the war of ideas in the Muslim populations. Even the good news amidst the gloom does not reflect public diplomacy successes. In countries like Lebanon, Jordan, Indonesia, Pakistan and Turkey support to using suicide bombings as a method of

defending Islam dropped sharply. Additionally, Muslim's confidence in Osama bin Laden's leadership has also dropped in the same countries.⁴⁵ However, the researchers believe this occurred because the majority of these countries recently experienced devastating terrorist attacks. That makes the drop a tactical error on Al-Qaeda more than the effectiveness of U.S. public diplomacy efforts.

These low opinion ratings are having a negative effect on national security. While talking to the press in Australia, Pakistan's former President Pervez Musharraf complained that the war in Iraq was drawing resources from the battle against Al-Qaeda leaders and their supporters hiding in Pakistan and Afghanistan.⁴⁶ The unpopular war made it difficult for President Musharraf to support the U.S. in the War on Terror because President Musharraf's public opinion from his own people sharply declined because of his support of America's policies. Many other leaders are finding themselves in the untenable position of either supporting U.S. policies or listening to their citizens who have a very low opinion of America. The RAND report noted that many leaders of countries allied with the U.S. are finding it is convenient and politically advantageous to disparage America.⁴⁷ This makes it difficult for the U.S. to promote its foreign policy objectives. The U.S. does not have the leverage it needs to convince allies to support them on issues like global warming, Iran, North Korea, and other vital national interests. This is in direct contradiction to the U.S. national interest of securing the American people at home and abroad. Why have the U.S. public diplomacy efforts been so ineffective in winning the war of ideas and supporting U.S. national interests? Many believe that the problem is not a matter of knowing what to do but knowingly not applying the resources to do it.

Almost every public diplomacy expert, committee or agency agrees that more funding is needed. Even with the funding increases after September 11, public diplomacy programs remain under funded. In 2003, the Bush Administration spent \$540 million on broadcasting efforts, \$100 million on Middle East Partnerships, and \$600 million on traditional public diplomacy programs. Only \$25 million was spent on outreach programs. In total, the U.S. spent just over \$1 billion in 2003 as compared to \$347 billion on defense.⁴⁸ This shows the Bush Administration's priorities. A 2002 report, by the U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, stated that the U.S. significantly under-invests in public diplomacy programs compared with many other countries that spend proportionately larger percentages of their international affairs budgets on public diplomacy.⁴⁹ The U.S. spends only \$5 million in public opinion research overseas. That is less than the polling cost of some Senate campaigns.⁵⁰ The report goes on to say that the U.S. spends \$25 billion on traditional diplomacy and more than \$30 billion on counter intelligence initiatives. In comparison, the \$1 billion spent to inform audiences in more than 200 missions around the world, many in critical countries with very low U.S. opinion ratings, is obviously insufficient.⁵¹

In 2004, at a hearing of the House Commerce, Justice, State appropriations subcommittee, which funds the Department of State, Congressmen asked Margaret Tutwiler, the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, how to strengthen American public diplomacy in the Muslim world citing recommendations from a report called, "Changing Minds, Winning Peace," which described public diplomacy efforts in the region as inadequate. Members repeatedly noted the report's conclusion that public diplomacy funding in the region is "dangerously inadequate", and hammered

on this point in their comments and questions to Tutwiler. "The Bush budget request does not - and I underline not - contain a significant increase for public diplomacy," said Chairman Frank Wolf (R-VA). Tutwiler's reply was that she was going to deal with the budget as it is.⁵² Tutwiler said she believes that money could be freed up through reprogramming "where there is elasticity and flexibility."

Even with the minimal increases in public diplomacy funding since 2006, experts say we still need more. A 2008 report from the American Academy of Diplomacy stated that in order to enhance the public diplomacy efforts of the State Department, there should be an increase in U.S. direct-hire staff by 487 and an increase of 369 locally employed staff for Public Diplomacy from FY 2010 to FY 2014. This increase will cost \$155 million in FY 2014.⁵³ Certain existing programs in the area of public diplomacy should also be expanded to give the Secretary of State more tools at his or her disposal to conduct public diplomacy around the world. The report recommends a 100 percent funding increase in academic exchange programs, a 50 percent funding increase in foreign visitor grants and a 25 percent funding increase in youth outreach programs from 2010 to 2014. The total cost for these additional programs in FY 2014 is estimated at \$455 million. Increases for public diplomacy programs total \$610.4 million.⁵⁴ Many other experts agree.

A 2008 report released by the U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, challenged the State Department to "get the people part right" as it relates to public diplomacy. Specifically, the report recommends the Department of State make a special effort to recruit individuals into the public diplomacy career track who would bring into the Foreign Service experience or skills specifically relevant to the work of

communicating with and influencing foreign publics.⁵⁵ The Commission also recommends that the State Department's Foreign Service Institute develop courses, comparable in quality to graduate-level university courses, in the area of communication theory, with special emphasis on political communication/rhetoric, advertising/marketing theory, and public opinion analysis. Finally, the Commission recommends the Department establish a nine-month in-depth public diplomacy course for mid- to senior-level public diplomacy officers.⁵⁶ The State Department should not only increase funding for public diplomacy efforts it should ensure what is being spent is effective.

When Mouafac Harb, Washington Bureau Chief, Al Hayat Newspaper, testified before the House Committee on Foreign relations, he stated that the U.S. cannot expect to win the war of ideas with "media carpet bombing."⁵⁷ As a result, the millions of U.S. dollars spent on television programs like "Shared Values" and "The Muslim Life in America" were not effective. According to an article in the New York Times, some diplomats inside the State Department who have lived in Islamic countries criticized the scripts before their release for being patronizing and too simplistic. Additionally, no East or Southeast Asia Muslims appeared in the videos, even though the videos were being introduced in this region. Critics said it was as if the State Department believed Muslims only lived in Arab countries and only those Muslims migrated to America.⁵⁸ With any media, political or advertisement campaign, the real data that matters is how it affects its target audience.

Many cultural experts think the failure of U.S. public diplomacy efforts comes from the fact that America doesn't understand the Muslim community. Addressing the House Committee on International Relations, Robert Wehling, a retired global marketing

officer for Proctor & Gamble, stated that there is no single message for all the countries in the Middle East and there is no single message for all the people in one country.⁵⁹ However, that is how the U.S. public diplomacy efforts have been executed. He also stated that although the message of “Freedom” is great for the U.S. public, this message has a different meaning in Arab countries where they equate the many abuses and excessive consumption on this freedom.⁶⁰ With this in mind, it is understandable how the three mass media programs put out by the State Department in 2002 did not get the results desired by Charlotte Bears, the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs.

The television program “Shared Values” was released in 2002 with the message that this is not a war on Islam.⁶¹ Many Muslim countries refused to air the programs because they were U.S. government sponsored.⁶² In addition, Radio Sawa, controlled by the Broadcast Board of Governors, an agency of the USG and based in Dubai, was intended to reach the younger generation by mixing local U.S. and local pop music with U.S. news and commentary. Reaction was not what the U.S. hoped. Many people said “yes” to the music but turned off the programming.⁶³

There is a Better Path

The cornerstone of the Bush Administration’s national security policies was the Global War on Terror. To win the “war of ideas,” the U.S. must defeat the propaganda being used by various terrorist groups to create more terrorists. A variety of diverse groups, with hundreds of years of expertise in the field of public diplomacy, wrote over 30 reports that evaluated the effectiveness of U.S. public diplomacy programs and provided recommended solutions. The most influential report is the 2003 report by the

Advisory Group on Public Diplomacy for the Arab and Muslim World called Changing Minds Winning Peace. The U.S. Government Accountability Office has written over 11 reports for the past 8 years documenting public diplomacy challenges from the ineffective engagement of Muslim audiences to the inadequate strategic use and coordinating public diplomacy research. Additionally, the U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, a bipartisan panel created by Congress in 1948 to formulate and recommend policies and programs to carry out the public diplomacy functions and to appraise the effectiveness of public diplomacy activities, has completed eight reports evaluating the effectiveness of public diplomacy efforts. The Defense Science Board completed three reports, one in 2001, 2004 and 2007, dealing with public diplomacy and strategic communications. Finally, there have been reports from the Council on Foreign Relations, The Heritage Foundation, The Brookings Institution, The Aspen Institute, the Public Diplomacy Institute, and the Center for the Study of the Presidency. All reports were in basic agreement. From 2000 to 2005, the U.S. public diplomacy efforts were deplorable. Once Karen Hughes took over, she made improvements but there is still a long way to go.

The Bush Administration envisioned waging a comprehensive war to win the battle of ideas after 9-11. The numerous reports mentioned above all identified many public diplomacy challenges that prevented the U.S. from winning the war of ideas. Despite their differences, the reports agreed on three key areas for improvement: Process, Priority, and Political Will. The process of public diplomacy covers the lexicon and organizational structure. Public diplomacy must be executed across the entire United States Government (USG). Although the State Department is the lead agency,

all of the departments and agencies conduct activities that can contribute to the USG overall public diplomacy effort. For that reason, there must be an agreed upon language to avoid confusion and redundancy. The Defense Science Board, with State Department cooperation, had it right in the 2004 report. Strategic Communication should be the overarching term that includes public diplomacy (State Department), information operations (Defense Department), public affairs (each agency has this responsibility), and international broadcasting services (Broadcast Board of Governors).⁶⁴ The departments in the parenthesis denote who is the lead agency. The National Security Council (NSC) should be the lead for Strategic Communications. This should be ratified by Presidential Directive for implementation throughout the USG.

Additionally, many experts agree that there is a critical need to reinvigorate the tone and language of public diplomacy. In a recent interview a senior public diplomacy expert said that we need to eliminate terms such as “battle for hearts and minds” and “war of ideas,” both of which suggest a model of conflict, with the goal of “victory”, rather than a longer term process of understanding and influencing perceptions.⁶⁵ There is no dispute that we are fighting a small faction - those irreconcilables that can only be captured or killed. However, true success comes when America can communicate its message more effectively to those we are fighting for (the sympathizers) than those we are fighting with (the terrorist). Many members of the foreign press and officials of foreign governments don’t see the wisdom in calling America’s public diplomacy efforts a war or a battle. Muslims around the world are already predisposed to the notion that the U.S. is trying to destroy the religion of Islam like in the days of the crusades. Using terms like the “war of ideas” and “battle of

ideas,” plays right into this misperception. Instead of winning the war of ideas, America’s goal should be to “achieve mutual understanding and respect.”

“Achieving mutual understanding and respect” is more than a slogan. It is America’s way of saying we want to send more than a message—we want to start a conversation. Martin Davidson, Chief Executive for the British Council on Foreign Relations, said when people among foreign nations are in a conversation they feel the other participant values their opinion and this helps achieve a countries foreign policy objectives.⁶⁶ In addition, it is an acknowledgement that both sides can win if we just understand each other’s goals and aspirations and find common interest. There should be no debate - who could question liberty over force; mutual love, charity, respect, over enmity - yet we still are ineffective in ensuring both sides understand these mutual goals. America must be much clearer in our effort to communicate what we stand for, and to expose what our enemy stands for to Americas true target audience—the potential supporters and sympathizers of terrorist around the world. Agreement on terms should be matched with the right organizational structure.

The U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy endorsed the consolidation of the USIA into the State Department. The commission agreed with the stated goal of the Clinton Administration and the Chairman of the Senate Foreign Relation Committee, Jesse Helms of putting public diplomacy “at the heart” of the U.S. foreign policy.⁶⁷ All of the reports mentioned above agreed that public diplomacy considerations should be integrated into the national policy decision making apparatus at the highest levels. One of the greatest attributes of USIA was being a field-driven, program-orientated organization that put together public diplomacy programs for all USG agencies.⁶⁸ This

ability to gain unity of effort across the USG was one of the reasons experts says public diplomacy was so effective during the Cold War. Two senior public diplomacy experts, who worked at USIA during the merger, both agreed that the State Department should get back to operational-focused public diplomacy programs like in the USIA era but don't think it would be productive to try to go back to a USIA structure.⁶⁹ The results of this project's evaluation of America's public diplomacy efforts lead to a similar conclusion articulated by the DSB. The Secretary of State must give the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs the mandate for advising the Secretary, the Departments, and Chiefs of Mission on the public diplomacy implications on foreign policy decisions. Additionally, the Under Secretary should be the manager of all public diplomacy assets in the State Department to include the public diplomacy professional in the field at the Bureaus. A senior public diplomacy expert, in the Office Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, said the State Department has been looking into giving the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs the power to promote and assign public diplomacy professionals in the State Department. With the new responsibility, the Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs could manage the careers of public diplomacy professionals and have more influence while they are assigned at the embassies. This would mean a considerable increase in staff and funding and would mean a change in priority.⁷⁰

The Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, James Glassman stated in July 2008 that over the next six months he intended to help build a public diplomacy program endowed with both adequate resources and with intellectual seriousness.⁷¹ Unfortunately, this did not turn out to be the case. Public diplomacy in

America is still not a top priority as was the stated goal when President Clinton merged the USIA into the State Department. There needs to be a significant increase in resources. For example, the 2009 budget request asks for \$522 million for educational and cultural exchange programs. This is only a 4 percent increase from 2008.⁷² The DSB report believes that current funding levels, of the traditional public diplomacy programs under the State Department, should be tripled.

Many of the reports agree that public diplomacy staffing should be significantly increased from current levels. As noted by a senior public diplomacy expert, funding for public diplomacy programs would be useful only if there is a concomitant increase in public diplomacy personnel. The conduct of public diplomacy requires careful "hand-tooling" of programs and careful analysis of goals and results. Extra money without extra staff to handle the increased resources will not yield the benefits the USG expects.⁷³ Therefore, the State Department should make a focused effort in significantly increasing the number of public diplomacy professionals to bolster the staff of the Under Secretary of Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs and distributed to the Regional Bureaus and Country Missions. Even more importantly, public diplomacy needs to be elevated to a top skill required by FSOs. A 2008 report from the U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy stated in order to get the people part of public diplomacy right, the State must make a top priority of recruiting public diplomacy professionals, changing the FSO exam to test for public diplomacy skills, and improving personnel training and evaluations to reflect the value of public diplomacy expertise.⁷⁴ Once the State Department gets the people and programs right, they still need to know are current diplomacy programs accomplishing its goals.

To truly move public diplomacy to the heart of the U.S. foreign policy, The State Department must find an analytical way to determine the effectiveness of public diplomacy efforts. In battle, commanders place a high priority on having the ability to determine if a desired effect was achieved based on an action taken. The National Security apparatus spend billions in air, space and cyber assets to ensure we have this capability. Likewise, the State Department should spend the time, money and personnel to ensure public diplomacy activities are achieving the desired effect of their public diplomacy efforts. This goes way beyond just gathering surveys. This will entail identifying potential target audiences for specifically tailored programs. Surveyors must first establish a baseline for a targeted group. Next, the surveyors must expose the targeted group to public diplomacy activities, and then assess the effect of those activities on the targeted group. This effort will take time and will be very costly to reach audiences in some of the more hostile countries. It will require a conglomerate of tools and resources from the public and private sectors. Although difficult to obtain, detailed information is needed to focus the public diplomacy efforts where it will be most effective. The State Department has recognized this fact. In 2008, the State Department tracked a select group of individuals who participated in exchange programs in seven countries. These individuals were surveyed before and after participating in the program to determine what was the effect on the individual's opinion of America. Despite being costly, this effort must be expanded to more countries and to other public diplomacy programs. The difficulty of raising the priority of public diplomacy programs, as compared to other defense programs, will be great. However, the State Department must have the political will to change the priority.

Many State Department officials cite the Department's lack of a solid constituency as one reason the State Department is unable to get the budget and resources needed to fully fulfill its mission, including public diplomacy activities. Unlike the Department of Defense, the State Department has no powerful and organized groups to lobby Congress. Millions of people and millions of dollars are brought to bear to lobby Congress on behalf of the Defense Department. Military members and their families, veteran organizations, the massive military industrial complex all ensure their voices are heard in Congress which usually translates into funding. Who lobbies for the State Department? That is why it will take strong political will from the leadership of the State Department to bring to the public view the problems associated with public diplomacy programs. The State Department will need public support to get the resources needed to execute their responsibilities and implement the improvements that have been identified by dozens of organizations for decades.

It will also take political will to realize that sometimes it not the message but the policy that is the real problem. President Bush in a joint session of Congress in September 2001 asked, "Why do they hate us?" In his answer, one can find a partial reason for the failure of US public diplomacy efforts. The former administration began its public diplomacy programs believing people around the world hate the US because "they don't understand us."⁷⁵ It is a common thread in all U.S. strategic documents, like the NSS, that all of the U.S. policies are correct and it is a matter of explaining them to the foreign audiences. Unfortunately, polling has shown that specific policies have created the anti-American sentiment and has become a great recruiting tool for terrorist. The Pew Center report stated that opposition to key parts of U.S. foreign policy is

widespread in Western Europe, and the favorable ratings of U.S. have declined steeply among many of America's longtime European allies. In Muslim nations, the war in Iraq has driven negative ratings nearly off the charts. By no means is this paper advocating that the U.S. foreign policy should be determined by opinion polls. However, the strategic leaders must consider how our actions, although winning the battle in the short term, could lose the "war of ideas" in the long term.

Finally, the top leaders at the State Department must educate the American public on the importance of using public diplomacy as a proactive tool to help the U.S. achieve its national security objectives. To do this, the State Department must break down the false barriers it imposes on itself citing restrictions from the Smith Mundt Act. The U.S. Information and Educational Exchange Act of 1948 (Public Law 402), popularly referred to as the Smith-Mundt Act, put in place the foundations of U.S. cultural, educational, and information engagement programs that we now call "public diplomacy." Michael Armstrong, a public diplomacy expert, believes that the State Department is interpreting the prohibition on disseminating information on U.S. public diplomacy efforts incorrectly. He said "modern analysis of Smith-Mundt tends to be informed by modern perceptions in disregard of the historical record. The prohibition was not intended to be prophylactic for sensitive American eyes and ears, but to be a non-competition agreement to protect private media." ⁷⁶

As mentioned earlier in the paper, the National Security Strategy has put the war of ideas on equal footing with the war using bombs and bullets. The State Department must inform the American people on the importance of public diplomacy to elevate this important tool of national security to the level of tools used in the Department of

Defense. The State Department must lead the way in changing the dialogue about public diplomacy throughout the nation. It is time to relook at Smith-Mundt and get an appreciation of its intended purpose. Invoking Smith-Mundt to censor the government simply limits America's ability to engage in the global media environment and inform the American public. Michael Armstrong stated "If preventing government advocacy and influence on the American people is the goal, then no government official from any agency should appear on the Sunday talk show circuit. Weak American information and outreach programs are not just a liability but a strategic vulnerability in our national security."⁷⁷ Another public diplomacy expert offers a different reason why the State Department is reluctant to engage the American people directly to convince them to elevate public diplomacy programs to the level of defense programs. The State Department has a cultural aversion on seeking assistance. The ambassadors are on an island and report to the President so they are not used to lobbying Congress and that mentality translates into the State Department's difficulty in self promotion.⁷⁸ Regardless of the reason, the State Department must engage the American public to raise the importance of public diplomacy in the nation's conscious.

Conclusion

This paper began with the premise that the U.S., since the terrorist attacks on 9-11, has been executing a public diplomacy campaign that is ineffective and has created an environment that allows anti-U.S. sentiment around the world to continue at historic high levels. The cornerstone of President Bush's national security policies was the global war on terrorism. To win the "war of ideas," the U.S. must defeat the propaganda being used by various terrorist groups to create more terrorists. The reality is the U.S.

is losing this battle of ideas. The U.S. Advisory Commission on Public diplomacy, various experts in testimony before Congress or in the media and State Department officials agree that the U.S. under-invests in its public diplomacy programs. Other experts stated that even the scarce funding the State Department devoted to the programs did not yield the desired effects. Additionally, there is no mistaking the hard data that shows that in almost every region of the world that foreign publics have an unfavorable opinion about the U.S. This anti-sentiment has grown not only in countries that traditionally hated the U.S. but even Western allies. The question remains “is there anything the U.S. can do to improve its failed public diplomacy program?” The answer is yes.

First, public diplomacy must be fully integrated into the foreign policy decision making. This is why President Clinton merged the USIA into the State Department in 1999. If the reaction from foreign publics can be predicted, then remedies can be put in place to mitigate the damage from the reactions or the decision can be made that the political action is not worth the cost to U.S. long term foreign policy goals. This will be done by ensuring we have the right tone, lexicon and structure in place. Second, public diplomacy must be viewed as a strategic tool and therefore the appropriate priority must be placed on public diplomacy programs so they are postured for success in the long term. Funding must be increased across the board for public diplomacy. This paper recognizes that money alone won't solve the problem. However, the current funding levels falls extremely short to accomplish the daunting task of turning around America's damaged image the world.

Third, America must have the political will to present a clear and consistent message to audiences abroad and at home. Because the U.S. is promoting democracy for all, the U.S. believes this message is universal and can be shared by all if explained correctly. However, what the U.S. fails to acknowledge is that the democracy message is neither clear nor consistent. Many people believe the US government is hypocritical. While the Bush Administration promotes democracies in Afghanistan and Iraq, America is allied with non democracies and monarchies when it suits our interest. Also, the U.S. must place a higher priority on public diplomacy and the State Department must do a better job of educating Congress and the American people on the importance of public diplomacy in order to receive the correct funding and resources.

Finally, the U.S. must understand the limits of public diplomacy. It is not the “magic bean” that when used correctly will instantly stop the massive anti-U.S. sentiment. Instead, public diplomacy should be looked at as a powerful tool that when used correctly can open a two-way dialogue between the U.S. government and foreign publics around the globe to promote a mutual understanding of the U.S. policies and the foreign public’s opinions regarding U.S. policy. The U.S. values of liberty, democracy and freedom are good and strong values that can be shared by everyone. The U.S. must focus on being clear and consistent in its policy and its message. These actions will speak louder than any advertisement or official statement.

Endnotes

¹Edward R. Murrow Center of Public Diplomacy, “What is Public Diplomacy,” <http://fletcher.tufts.edu/murrow/public-diplomacy.html> (accessed February 24, 2009).

²Portions of this SRP derive from an unpublished manuscript by the author. The manuscript, which is in the author's possession, is titled: Public Diplomacy—Are We on the Right Path, June 26, 2006.

³Edward R. Murrow Center of Public Diplomacy, "What is Public Diplomacy," <http://fletcher.tufts.edu/murrow/public-diplomacy.html> (accessed February 24, 2009).

⁴Defense Science Board, *Report of the Defense Science Board Task Force on Strategic Communication* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Defense, September 2004), 12.

⁵Joseph S. Nye Jr., *Soft Power* (New York, NY: Public Affairs, 2004), 107

⁶Bruce Gregory, *Public Diplomacy and Strategic Communication: Cultures, Firewalls, and Imported Norms* (Washington, DC: George Washington University, August 31, 2005), 7.

⁷Brian Carlson, Office of the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, interview by author, Washington DC, February 13, 2009.

⁸Gregory, *Public Diplomacy and Strategic Communication: Cultures, Firewalls, and Imported Norms*, 6.

⁹Dwight D. Eisenhower, "Directive Approved by the President for the Guidance of the United States Information Agency (USIA), 28 Oct 1953," <http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/index.php?pid=9747&st=&st1=/>. (accessed February 24, 2009).

¹⁰Hans Tuch, *Communicating with the World* (New York, NY: St Martin's Press, 1990), 27.

¹¹*Ibid.*

¹²U.S. Information Agency, "United State Information Agency: A Commemoration," <http://dosfan.lib.uic.edu/usia/abtusia/commins.pdf> (accessed February 24, 2009) 51.

¹³Cynthia Efird, Deputy Commandant, U.S. Army War College, interview by author, Carlisle Barracks, PA, December 15, 2008.

¹⁴Nye, *Soft Power*, 5.

¹⁵*Ibid.*, 6.

¹⁶U.S. Information Agency, "United State Information Agency: Fact Sheet," <http://dosfan.lib.uic.edu/usia/usiahome/factshe.htm>. (accessed February 23, 2009).

¹⁷*Ibid.*

¹⁸U.S. State Department, "Reorganization Plan and Report, Submitted by President Clinton to the Congress on December 30, 1998," http://www.state.gov/www/global/general_foreign_policy/rpt_981230_reorg1.html (accessed February 23, 2009).

¹⁹*Ibid.*

²⁰Cynthia Efird, Deputy Commandant, U.S. Army War College, interview by author, Carlisle Barracks, PA, December 15, 2008.

²¹Brian Carlson, Office of the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, interview by author, Washington DC, February 13, 2009.

²²*Ibid.*

²³*Ibid.*

²⁴U.S. State Department, "Karen Hughes, Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, Remarks at the Council of Foreign Relations," <http://2001-2009.state.gov/r/us/66098.htm> (accessed February 24, 2009).

²⁵Office of Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, *Public Diplomacy Update, Volume II, Issue IV* (Washington DC: U.S. State Department, December 2007), 1.

²⁶U.S. State Department, "Karen Hughes, Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, Remarks at the Council of Foreign Relations," <http://2001-2009.state.gov/r/us/66098.htm> (accessed February 24, 2009).

²⁷Brian Carlson, Office of the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, interview by author, Washington DC, February 13, 2009.

²⁸*Ibid.*

²⁹Frank Ahrens, "Discovery CEO McHale To Surrender the Reins," *Washington Post*, August 2, 2006, D01.

³⁰George W. Bush, *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (Washington DC: The White House, September 2002), 7.

³¹George W. Bush, *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (Washington DC: The White House, March 2006), 9.

³²George W. Bush, *National Strategy for Combating Terrorism* (Washington DC: The White House, September 2006), 7.

³³*Ibid.*

³⁴Scott Bigelow, "Terrorism Expert Addresses UNCP Audience," *University of North Carolina Newswire*, May 7, 2004, http://www.uncp.edu/news/2004/terrorism_lecture.htm (accessed February 24, 2009).

³⁵Carl Conetta, "War & Consequences: Global Terrorism Has Increased Since 9/11 Attacks," September 25, 2006, <http://www.comw.org/pda/0609bm38.html>. (accessed February 24, 2009).

³⁶Associated Press, "Experts Fear 'Endless' Terror War, Analysts Say al-Qaeda is Mutating into a Global Insurgency," *MSNBC.COM News*, July 9, 2005, <http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/8524679/>. (accessed February 24, 2009).

³⁷National Counterterrorism Center, *2007 Report on Terrorism*, (Washington DC: The White House, April 30, 2008), 9.

³⁸The Pew Global Attitudes Project, *Global Public Opinion in the Bush Years (2001-2008)*, (Washington, DC: December 18, 2008), 2.

³⁹*Ibid*, 3.

⁴⁰Charles Wolf and Brian Rosen, *Public Diplomacy; How to Think About and Improve It*, (Santa Monica, CA: The RAND Corporation, 2004), 2, http://www.rand.org/pubs/occasional_papers/2004/RAND_OP134.pdf. (accessed February, 24 2009).

⁴¹The Pew Global Attitudes Project, *Global Public Opinion in the Bush Years (2001-2008)*, 3.

⁴²*Ibid*.

⁴³*Ibid*, 4.

⁴⁴*Ibid*.

⁴⁵*Ibid*, 7.

⁴⁶Agence France Presse, "Musharraf Says Iraq War Undermining Battle Against Al-Qaeda," *Common Dreams News Center*, April 2004, <http://www.commondreams.org/headlines04/0407-01.htm> (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁴⁷Wolf and Rosen, *Public Diplomacy; How to Think About and Improve It*, 1.

⁴⁸Nye, *Soft Power*, 124.

⁴⁹U.S. Advisory Committee on Public Diplomacy, *Building America's Public Diplomacy Through a Reformed Structure and Additional Resources* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, 2002), 9.

⁵⁰*Ibid*, 10.

⁵¹*Ibid*.

⁵²Alliance for International Educational and Cultural Exchange, "Congressmen Urge More Public Diplomacy Funding," February 4, 2004, linked from Phil Taylor's Web Site at "Public Diplomacy and Cultural Diplomacy," <http://ics.leeds.ac.uk/papers/vp01.cfm?outfit=pmt&folder=7&paper=1334> (accessed February 25, 2009)

⁵³Academy of Diplomacy, *A Foreign Affairs Budget for the Future: Fixing the Crisis in Diplomatic Readiness* (Washington, DC: Academy of Diplomacy, 2008), 24.

⁵⁴Ibid.

⁵⁵U.S. Advisory Committee on Public Diplomacy, *Getting the People Part Right: A Report on the Human Resources Dimension* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, 2008), 1.

⁵⁶Ibid.

⁵⁷U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on international relations, *The Message is America: Rethinking US Public Diplomacy Policy: Hearings before the Committee on International Relations*, 107th Cong., 1st sess., 2001, 23.

⁵⁸Jane Perlez, "Muslim-as-Apple-Pie Videos Are Greeted With Skepticism," *New York Times*, October 2002, <http://www.globalissues.org/Geopolitics/WarOnTerror/MarketingUSMuslims.asp>, (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁵⁹U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on international relations, *The Message is America: Rethinking US Public Diplomacy Policy: Hearings before the Committee on International Relations*, 107th Cong., 1st sess., 2001, 19.

⁶⁰Ibid, 20.

⁶¹U.S. Department of State, "Shared Values Collage Transcript," <http://www.state.gov/r/pa/obs/vid/16555.htm> (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁶²Jane Perlez, "Threat and Responses: Public Relations; U.S. is Trying to Market Itself to Young, Suspicious Arabs," *New York Times*, September 2004, <http://select.nytimes.com/search/restricted/article?res=F10D10F63D540C758DDDA00894DA404482>. (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁶³Ibid.

⁶⁴Defense Science Board, *Report of the Defense Science Board Task Force on Strategic Communication*, 12.

⁶⁵Cynthia Efird, Deputy Commandant, U.S. Army War College, interview by author, Carlisle Barracks, PA, December 15, 2008.

⁶⁶Martin Davidson, "A UK Perspective on Public Diplomacy and Cultural Relations in a Time of Conflict," December 6, 2007, http://uscpublicdiplomacy.com/pdfs/Martin_Davidson_Speech.pdf (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁶⁷U.S. Advisory Committee on Public Diplomacy, *Consolidation of USIA Into The State Department: An Assessment After One Year* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, 2000), 4.

⁶⁸Ibid, 6.

⁶⁹Cynthia Efird, Deputy Commandant, U.S. Army War College, interview by author, Carlisle Barracks, PA, December 15, 2008.

⁷⁰Defense Science Board, *Report of the Defense Science Board Task Force on Strategic Communication* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, January 2008), 19.

⁷¹Office of Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, "State's Glassman Briefs on Public Diplomacy, War of Ideas," <http://www.america.gov/st/texttrans-english/2008/July/20080716173657eaifas0.1154749.html> (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁷²U.S. Department of State, *The Budget in Brief, Fiscal Year 2009* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, 2009), 7.

⁷³Cynthia Efird, Deputy Commandant, U.S. Army War College, interview by author, Carlisle Barracks, PA, December 15, 2008.

⁷⁴U.S. Advisory Committee on Public Diplomacy, *Getting the People Part Right: A Report on the Human Resources Dimension*, 4.

⁷⁵The White House, "Address to a Joint Session of Congress and the American People, September 20, 2001," <http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010920-8.html> (accessed February 25, 2009).

⁷⁶Michael Armstrong, "Rethinking Smith-Mundt," *Small Wars Journal* (2008): 2.

⁷⁷*Ibid*, 18.

⁷⁸Brian Carlson, Office of the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, interview by author, Washington DC, February 13, 2009.